ANC 6A Transportation and Public Space Committee Meeting Minutes

Capitol Hill Towers (900 G St NE)

June 25, 2007

I. Chairman Mahmud called the meeting to order at 7:05 pm.

A. Committee members present:  Lance Brown, Diane Hoover, Sean Lovitt, Marlon Smoker, and Omar Mahmud (Chair)

B. Committee members absent:  DeLania Hardy, Victor McKoy, Warner Sterling

C. Also in attendance were District Department of Transportation Ward 6 Planner Christopher Delfs; ANC 6A Commissioners Stephanie Nixon, David Holmes, and Bill Schultheiss; H Street Main Street executive director Anwar Saleem; and a member of the community, Mediha Mahmud.

II. Announcement:  Jennifer Flather will be stepping down from the committee because she is leaving soon for Kuwait.

III. New Business

A. Q&A with Christopher Delfs of DDOT

i. Conversion of Constitution Ave NE to two-way – Mr. Brown asked whether Mr. Delfs has received any feedback on the first day of the full-time two-way operation of the street.  Mr. Delfs said that he received no formal feedback but that anecdotally he heard that it was a success.

ii. School zone signage on C St NE – Commissioner Nixon noted that eastbound C St NE has no school zone signs east of 18th St.  This means that motorists turning left from 18th St onto C do not see a school zone sign.  Ms. Nixon agreed to email Mr. Delfs the specifics for followup.  (Action complete 6/27/07)

iii. Speeding on 17th St NE – Ms. Nixon expressed concern that motorists drive much too fast on 17th St between Benning Rd NE and East Capitol.  She asked what traffic calming could be implemented.  Mr. Delfs reminded the committee that the long-term solution identified in the Capitol Hill Transportation Study (CHTS) is to convert 17th St to two-way, which should significantly reduce speeds.  Mr. Delfs recently met with residents south of East Capitol, who are also concerned about the speeds.  Unfortunately, DDOT’s hands are somewhat tied in that temporary traffic calming measures (e.g., striping, signage) are minimally effective.  Mr. Mahmud asked what the ANC can do to help address this problem.  Mr. Delfs responded that the most effective thing to do is encourage DDOT to set aside FY 08 funds for two-way conversion of 17th St.  Ms. Nixon asked if petitions along 17th St would be useful. Mr. Delfs responded that CHTS public input regarding the two-way conversion was overwhelmingly positive and that official ANC input would be more effective but that petitions would confirm support for the conversion.
The committee recommends that the ANC write a letter to DDOT requesting that design funds be set aside in the FY 08 budget for two-way conversion of 17th St NE/SE.
iv. Commissioner Marshall asked what can be done about the degraded quality of streets and sidewalks in his SMD.  Mr. Delfs explained the DDOT process of prioritization for resurfacing and volunteered that the best thing an ANC can do is to be vocal.

v. Commissioner Schultheiss asked what DDOT is doing to address traffic calming requests fairly and holisticly by neighborhood, as opposed to piecemeal.  Mr. Delfs said that he requested that the director create a traffic calming department.  More may follow regarding restructuring of DDOT.

vi. Mr. Saleem commented that it should be mandatory for utility companies to install the best utilities when they tear up the street.  

vii. Mr. Saleem asked if the resurfacing of side streets off of H St (i.e., numbered streets) could be extended further than the half-block DDOT has committed to.  Further, he asked if the adjacent streets (G and I) could be done the following year since they’ll be overburdened during the H St work.  Mr. Delfs responded that he is not the lead for the H St project but reiterated that there is an organized process for prioritizing which streets to resurface.

viii. Commissioner Marshall asked what the status of H St would be by August/September 2007.  Mr. Delfs said that the job would be done in three phases, that the Starburst intersection (H, Benning, Maryland, 15th, etc.) is separate, and that he’s not sure of the timing.  Mr. Delfs said he would get back to the committee on the timing.

ix. Commissioner Holmes asked how the ANC should follow up on electric boxes mounted on public space.  Mr. Delfs believes that Director Moneme is addressing the issue at a high level through a restructuring at DDOT, but he offered that Alice Kelly or Denise Wiktor would be the parties to contact.  Mr. Mahmud and Mr. Holmes emphasized that the ANC wants notification before hardware is installed, because it is much more difficult for the ANC and more expensive for the property owner.

x. Commissioner Nixon asked if parking enforcement was being absorbed by DDOT.  Mr. Delfs did not know of any such change.

xi. Mr. Mahmud asked for a clarification about what parking permits are required in the RFK zone during events.  Mr. Delfs explained what permits are needed. Details of that information is available at ddot.dc.gov on page entitled “RFK Stadium Parking Policy.”

xii. Mr. Smoker asked whether the timing for Independence Avenue conversion to two-way was known.  Mr. Delfs said no, and that some residents along Independence Ave are concerned that two rush hours per day would be worse than one.

xiii. Commissioner Schultheiss asked whether the Safe Routes to School program was being started.  Mr. Delfs responded that the program is taking off and that soon funds will be available.  He also noted that the DC pedestrian master plan is focusing on schools.

B. Tour Buses in Residential Neighborhoods – Tour buses frequently park on residential streets in ANC 6A.  Allegedly, Capitol Police direct tour buses to park in the neighborhoods rather than direct them to approved, paid lots (such as RFK stadium, Union Station, and the old convention center).  Mr. Delfs said that DDOT is working with the Architect of the Capitol and Capitol Police to give tour bus drivers better guidance.  Also, Mr. Delfs identified laws about tour bus parking:  Tour buses may not park in residential parking (RPP) zones and may not idle for more than 3 minutes (except in cold weather).  Each carries a $500 fine.

C. Discussion Regarding Utilization of Public Space Abutting 1401 Maryland Ave. NE – Public space was recently reclaimed from the owner of 1401 Maryland Ave.  As a result of fence removal, cars are being parked in the space.  There are no signs announcing that it is not a parking lot, and DPW does not enforce illegal parking there.  Options were discussed, including a temporary parking lot and longer-term options for the space.  The committee and Mr. Saleem of H St Main Street favor a temporary parking lot (with multi parking meters) to alleviate disrupted street parking during the streetscape of H St NE.  Mr. Delfs noted that DC has no municipal parking lots, and legislation may be required even for a temporary lot.  Karina Ricks of DDOT and Councilmember Tommy Wells have been engaged.  The committee will further discuss long-term plans for the space before recommending turning the space into a parking lot.  In the mean time, the committee recommends that the ANC request that DDOT (and send a copy to MPD and DPW) install signage and begin enforcing illegal parking in the public space. 
D. Smartbike Location Survey – Mr. Mahmud followed up on a survey emailed to committee members regarding placement of “Smartbikes”—basically unattended bike rentals—in ANC 6A.  The committee did not think the system was well-suited to attractions in the ANC and therefore took no action.

E. Traffic Calming Petitions for 12th Street and 13th Street – Residents submitted traffic calming requests to ANC 6A for endorsement and forwarding to DDOT.  The committee recommends forwarding the traffic calming studies to DDOT with ANC support.
F. New Valet Parking Regulations – No mechanism exists for ANCs to be involved when businesses request to set up valet parking.  On June 15, 2007, DDOT proposed new agency regulations, which ANCs have 30 days to comment on.  

G. Decision on Cancelling August Committee Meeting – The committee recommends cancellation of the August Transportation and Public Space Committee.
IV. Updates

A. H Street Transportation Management – Progress has been made regarding H St parking.  Gary Rappaport, owner of H Street Connection at 8th and H Streets NE, is offering his 80 spots to the Atlas theater for valet parking.  Bill Burrows, owner of the property Auto Zone (AZ) leases, is not opposed to the AZ lot being used as long as AZ management agrees.

B. SMD Captains – Mr. Mahmud revised the Single Member District captains list (attached).  The list is intended to encourage an organized collection of problems in the ANC.  Such data collection will allow the ANC to communicate problems to higher-level city government with traceability to reports made using the city’s normal reporting system.

C. Lack of Taxicab Service for H Street/Benning Road and Surrounding Neighborhoods – Members of ANC 6A have reported difficulty getting taxis to take them home as well as a dearth of taxis available to pick up from ANC 6A.  The committee discussed how to improve this situation.  Mr. Schultheiss noted that taxicabs are required by law to take fares, so if drivers refuse, the person requesting the ride should get the driver’s permit number, license plate, etc.  Mr. Saleem suggested that the best way to get taxis to patronize the H Street area is to educate them of the venues (and therefore customers) along H Street.  Mr. Saleem offered to partner with the ANC to put advertisements on the radio (which cab drivers listen to) promoting the area.  Mr. Saleem suggested that ANC members could volunteer their talent for such an ad campaign.

V. Adjourn meeting – Mr. Mahmud adjourned the meeting at 9:05 pm.

ANC 6A SMD Captains
The following is a list of conditions SMD Captains should keep a look out for.

Public Safety - Unsafe conditions such as:

Illegal dumping in public spaces (particularly alleys)

Areas in need of better lighting or light bulb replacement

Malfunctioning street lights

Abandoned vehicles

Unsecured vacant housing or construction sites

Rodent control

Dead animal removal

Leaky fire hydrants

Graffiti removal

Grass and weed mowing

Litter can service or repair

Sidewalk repair

Sanitation infrastructure repair (e.g. clogged or blocked sewage drains)

Tree maintenance (dead or downed trees, and large branches)

Transportation – Unsafe conditions such as:

Downed or missing traffic signs

Malfunctioning street lights

Potholes (major sinkholes that pose an immediate threat should be called in) or other unsafe road conditions in streets and alleys

Excessive trash on public space like in alleys, and in front of residences and businesses (the front yard area is public space even though most think it is private property)

The idea is to identify all conditions that prevent our ANC from being as safe, clean and enjoyable as possible.

In most cases, the first step is to contact the citywide service request center at 727-1000 or online at www.dc.gov.  Also, please forward a copy of your request to Omar Mahmud for inclusion in the ANC-wide tracking sheet.

